Red Sea Rivalries:

The Gulf, the Horn & the New Geopolitics of the Red Sea

Zach Vertin, January 2019

ENDNOTES

In addition to open source material, information and analysis in this web interactive was derived from consultations with government officials and non-governmental actors from Ethiopia, Eritrea, Djibouti, Somalia, Somaliland, Sudan, United Arab Emirates, Qatar, Turkey, the United States, European Union, and African Union.

- John Pike, "Eritrea Assab," GlobalSecurity.org, December 10, 2018, <u>https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/eritrea/assab.htm</u>. The Assab arrangement is believed to have been brokered by King Salman, though this has not been acknowledged or publicly confirmed. Interview, Abu Dhabi, November 2018.
- Interviews, Addis Ababa, and Yemen Experts, November and December 2018. Mello, Alex, and Michael Knights. "How Eritrea Became a Major UAE Military Base," TesfaNews, September 02, 2016, <u>https://www.tesfanews.net/west-of-suez-for-the-united-arab-emirates/</u>.
- United Nations Security Council, "Letter dated 2 November 2017 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 751 (1992) and 1907 (2009) concerning Somalia and Eritrea addressed to the President of the Security Council", November 6, 2017, http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2017/925.
- 4. Tesfa-Alem Tekle, "Eritrea Denies Leasing Port Assab to UAE," Sudan Tribune, December 30, 2016, http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article61250.
- 5. Alex Mello and Michael Knights, "West Of Suez For The United Arab Emirates," War on the Rocks, September 2, 2016, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2016/09/west-of-suez-for-the-united-arab-emirates/</u>.
- Interviews, October and November, 2018. "The UAE Joins an Exclusive Club," Stratfor, December 08, 2016, https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/uae-joins-exclusive-club; John Aglionby and Simeon Kerr, "Djibouti Finalizing Deal for Saudi Arabian Military Base," The Financial Times, January 17, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/c8f63492-dc14-11e6-9d7c-be108f1c1dce.
- Conference discussions, Addis Ababa, December 2018; Alex Mello and Michael Knights, "How Eritrea Became a Major UAE Military Base," TesfaNews, September 2, 2016, <u>https://www.tesfanews.net/west-of-suez-for-the-united-arab-emirates/</u>.
- 8. Interviews, Hargeisa, Addis Ababa, December 2018.
- 9. Interviews and telephone communication, regional experts, current and former Somaliland representatives, Dubai and Addis Ababa, November and December 2018.

- 10. "Somaliland, UAE sign historic economic and military pact" The National Somaliland, March 21, 2017, http://www.thenational-somaliland.com/2017/03/21/somaliland-uae-sign-historic-economic-military-pact/.
- 11. Interviews, current and former Somaliland government representatives. Hargeisa, Addis Ababa, December 2018.
- 12. When first announced, Ethiopia held no stake in the project; it's 19% share was negotiated later. "Ethiopia acquires 19% stake in DP World Berbera Port," Khaleej Times, March 1, 2018, https://www.khaleejtimes.com/ethiopia-acquires-19-stake-in-dp-world-berbera-port.
- 13. Interviews, Abu Dhabi, November 2018. "DP World wins 30-Year concession for Port of Berbera in Somaliland," Berbera Seaport, accessed December 16, 2018, http://www.berberaseaport.net/dp-world/.
- 14. Interview, Somaliland Representatives; Dubai, November 2018.
- 15. "Our locations," DP World, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>http://web.dpworld.com/our-business/marine-terminals/middle-east-europe-africa/berbera-somaliland/</u>.
- 16. Interview, Senior Somaliland Official, Hargeisa, December 2018.
- Interviews, Addis Ababa, Hargeisa, December 2018. Manek, Nizar. "U.A.E. Military Base in Breakaway Somaliland to Open by June", Bloomberg, November 6, 2018, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-11-06/u-a-e-military-base-in-breakaway-somaliland-seen-open-by-june</u>.
- 18. Interviews, Somaliland representatives, November and December 2018.
- "P&O Ports wins 30-year concession for Port of Bosasso in Puntland," P&O Ports, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>http://www.poports.com/media/po-ports-wins-30-year-concession-for-port-of-bosasso-in-puntland;</u>
 "2.1.3 Somalia Port of Bossaso" Logcluster, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://dlca.logcluster.org/display/public/DLCA/2.1.3+Somalia+Port+of+Bossaso;jsessionid=EAC1DD71B 9BE3FB95B90C38CAAFB099D</u>.
- "P&O Ports wins 30-year concession for Port of Bosasso in Puntland," P&O Ports, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>http://www.poports.com/media/po-ports-wins-30-year-concession-for-port-of-bosasso-in-puntland</u>.
- 21. Press Release, Puntland State of Somalia, office of the president, 7 April 2017.
- 22. The UAE's <u>DP World</u> manages the South Container Terminal at Saudi Arabia's Jeddah Port—the closest Red Sea port to the Suez Canal. Operational since 1999, the 20-year concession is expected to be extended in 2019 as the parties recently committed to expand Jeddah Port as part of Saudi Arabia's Vision 2030 and its planned NEOM development. DP World bought out its Saudi-Arabia partner Siyanco in 2007 and is presently the sole operator of the South Container Terminal.
- 23. Interviews, Abu Dhabi, Washington, November 2018.
- 24. Jeremy Binnie, "UAE stops work on Bab al-Mandab island base," Jane's, March 28, 2018, https://www.janes.com/article/78929/uae-stops-work-on-bab-al-mandab-island-base.

- Interviews and email communication, Yemen experts, December 2018. Jeremy Binnie, "More attacks on naval vessels in Red Sea revealed," Jane's, May 24, 2018, <u>https://www.janes.com/article/80299/more-attacks-on-naval-vessels-in-red-sea-revealed</u>.
- 26. Bethan McKernan, "Socotra island: The Unesco-protected 'Jewel of Arabia' vanishing amid Yemen's civil war," The Independent, May 2, 2018, <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/socotra-island-yemen-civil-war-uae-military-base-unesco-protected-indian-ocean-a8331946.html;</u> "Anger erupts on Yemen's Socotra as UAE deploys over 100 troops," Al Jazeera, May 3, 2018, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/05/anger-erupts-yemen-socotra-uae-deploys-100-troops-180503072636773.html</u>; Fatima De La Cerna, "UAE's Khalifa Foundation completes expansion of Yemen's Hawlaf Port," ArabianIndustry.com, March 12, 2018, <u>https://www.arabianindustry.com/construction/news/2018/mar/12/uaes-khalifa-foundation-completes-expansion-of-yemens-hawlaf-port-5896436/</u>.
- 27. "UAE forces 'occupy' sea and airports on Yemen's Socotra," Al Jazeera, May 3, 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/05/uae-forces-occupy-sea-airports-yemen-socotra-180504181423573.html; Jacqulyn Meyer Kantack, "The New Scramble for Africa," Critical Threats, February 26, 2018, https://www.criticalthreats.org/analysis/the-new-scramble-for-africa.
- Interviews, December 2018. United Nations Security Council, "Letter dated 8 May 2018 from the Permanent Representative of Yemen to the United Nations addressed to the President of the Security Council," May 14, 2018, <u>https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/wp-content/uploads/s_2018_440.pdf</u>.
- 29. Bethan McKernan, "As Saudi Arabia and the UAE struggle for control of Socotra, Yemen's island paradise may just swap one occupation for another," The Independent, May 21, 2018, <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/socotra-yemen-civil-war-uae-saudi-arabiaoccupation-military-emirates-a8360441.html.</u>
- Republic of Turkey, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "No: 132, 10 May 2018, Press Release Regarding the Developments in Yemen's Socotra Island," May 10, 2018, <u>http://www.mfa.gov.tr/no_-132_-yemen-in-sokotra-adasi-ndaki-gelismeler-hk_en.en.mfa</u>.
- 31. Adam Baron, "The Gulf Country That Will Shape the Future of Yemen," The Atlantic, September 22, 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/09/yemen-mukalla-uae-al-qaeda/570943/</u>.
- 32. "Yemen Retakes Oil Export Terminal From Al Qaeda," New York Times, April 25, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/26/world/middleeast/yemen-retakes-oil-export-terminal-from-al-gaeda.html</u>.
- 33. Eleonora Ardemagni, "The UAE's Security-Economic Nexus in Yemen," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 2018, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/76876</u>.
- Aziz El Yaakoubi, "Facing tough fight in mountains, Saudi-led alliance focuses on Yemen's coast," Reuters, April 9, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-security/facing-tough-fight-in-mountains-saudi-led-alliance-focuses-on-yemens-coast-idUSKBN1HG2AR</u>.
- 35. The offensive resumed after a temporary pause since July 2018 to support UN peace efforts. "UAE says pauses Hodeidah offensive for U.N. Yemen peace efforts," Reuters, July 1, 2018,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-security/uae-says-pauses-hodeidah-offensive-for-u-n-yemen-peace-efforts-idUSKBN1JR1CL.

- 36. "Port of Suakin Receives Tugboats, Container Cranes from Mwani Qatar," Qatar Ministry of Transport and Communications, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>http://www.motc.gov.qa/en/news-events/news/port-suakin-receives-tugboats-container-cranes-mwani-qatar</u>.
- Ali Kucukgocmen, Khalid Abdelaziz, "Turkey to restore Sudanese Red Sea port and build naval dock," Reuters, December 26, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-sudan-port/turkey-to-restore-sudanese-red-sea-port-and-build-naval-dock-idUSKBN1EK0ZC</u>.
- 38. "Sudan is not part of Turkish, Qatari and Iranian axis: FM," Sudan Tribune, December 26, 2017, http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article64351.
- 39. Interviews, Addis Ababa, Washington, November December 2018.
- 40. "Turkish military base in Somalia: Risks and opportunities," Arab News, August 17, 2017, http://www.arabnews.com/node/1145846/middle-east.
- 41. http://www.albayrak.com.tr/En/Sectors/MogadishuPort.
- 42. Interviews, Emirati and Turkish officials, November-December 2018.
- 43. Telephone interviews, November 2018.
- 44. Interview, Senior Djiboutian official, December 2018. Interview, Western intelligence official, November 2018.
- James Jeffrey, "China is building its first overseas military base in Djibouti right next to a key US one," PRI, May 3, 2016, <u>https://www.pri.org/stories/2016-05-03/china-building-its-first-overseas-military-base-djibouti-right-next-key-us-one</u>.
- 46. Jeremy Binnie, "China building pier at Djibouti base," Jane's, May 23, 2018, https://www.janes.com/article/80271/china-building-pier-at-djibouti-base.
- 47. Katrina Manson, "Jostling for Djibouti," Financial Times, April 1, 2016, <u>https://www.tesfanews.net/west-of-suez-for-the-united-arab-emirates/</u>.
- Aaron Mehta, "Two US airmen injured by Chinese lasers in Djibouti, DoD says," Defense News, May 3, 2018, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/air/2018/05/03/two-us-airmen-injured-by-chinese-lasers-in-djibouti/</u>.
- Mike Yeo, "Satellite imagery offers clues to China's intentions in Djibouti," Defense News, November 8, 2017, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/global/mideast-africa/2017/11/08/satellite-imagery-offers-clues-to-chinas-intentions-in-djibouti/</u>.
- 50. Interviews, Addis Ababa; email communication, December 2018.
- 51. "Djibouti opens \$590m world class mega port co-funded by China," Africa News, May 25, 2017, http://www.africanews.com/2017/05/25/djibouti-opens-590m-world-class-mega-port-co-funded-by-china//.

- 52. Nizar Manek, "Djibouti Nationalizes Port Company Stake in DP World Dispute," Bloomberg, September 10, 2018, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-09-10/djibouti-nationalizes-port-company-s-stake-in-disputed-terminal</u>.
- 53. "Djibouti Government ends DP World's contract of DORALEH Container Terminal," Africa Logistics Network, March 19, 2018, <u>http://www.africalogisticsnetwork.com/notizia-reviews/djibouti-government-ends-dp-worlds-contract-of-doraleh-container-terminal/</u>.
- 54. "Djibouti row: DP World sues China Merchants," Khaleej Times, November 6, 2018, https://www.khaleejtimes.com/business/local/djibouti-row-dp-world-sues-china-merchants.
- 55. Patricia Zengerle, "U.S. senators alarmed if China gets control of Djibouti port," Reuters, November 14, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-congress/u-s-senators-alarmed-if-china-gets-control-of-djibouti-port-idUSKCN1NI2YM</u>.
- 56. Camp Lemonnier, Facebook About, <u>https://www.facebook.com/pg/CampLemonnier/about/?ref=page_internal;</u> "Camp Lemonnier", Naval Technology, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.naval-technology.com/projects/camplemonnier/</u>.
- 57. "U.S. drone camp in the heart of Djibouti," The Washington Post, October 25, 2012, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-drone-camp-in-the-heart-of-</u> <u>djibouti/2012/10/25/37da69d4-1d27-11e2-ba31-3083ca97c314_graphic.html?utm_term=.9822f4213329</u>.
- 58. Eric Schmitt, "U.S. drone camp in the heart of U.S. Signs New Lease to Keep Strategic Military Installation in the Horn of Africa," The New York Times, May 5, 2014, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2014/05/06/world/africa/us-signs-new-lease-to-keep-strategic-military-installation-in-the-horn-of-africa.html</u>.
- 59. "Camp Lemonnier", Naval Technology, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.naval-technology.com/projects/camplemonnier/</u>.
- 60. "Camp Lemonnier", Military Bases US, accessed December 16, 2018, http://www.militarybases.us/navy/camp-lemonnier/.
- 61. Email communication with Camp Lemmonier Public Affairs division.
- 62. Craig Whitlock and Greg Miller, "U.S. moves drone fleet from Camp Lemonnier to ease Djibouti's safety concerns," The Washington Post, September 24, 2013, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/drone-safety-concerns-force-us-to-move-large-fleet-from-camp-lemonnier-in-djibouti/2013/09/24/955518c4-213c-11e3-a03d-abbedc3a047c_story.html?utm_term=.46de5b96e116.</u>
- 63. Interviews, Addis Ababa, December 2018.
- 64. Interview, December 2018.
- 65. "80 ans de présence aérienne à Djibouti," Armee L'Air, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/air/dossiers/80-ans-de-presence-aerienne-a-djibouti/80-ans-de-presence-aerienne-a-djibouti/historique</u>.

- 66. "France and Djibouti," France Diplomatie, accessed December 16, 2018, https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/djibouti/france-and-djibouti/.
- 67. "Actualités Forces de souveraineté Forces de présence Mission des forces prépositionnées Djibouti Gabon Sénégal Emirats arabes unis / océan Indien Côte d'Ivoire Mission des forces prépositionnées Les forces françaises stationnées à Djibouti," French Ministry of Defense, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/operations/prepositionnees/forces-de-presence/djibouti/dossier/les-forces-francaises-stationnees-a-djibouti.</u>
- 68. "Djibouti et le « commerce » des bases militaires : un jeu dangereux?," L'espace Politique, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://journals.openedition.org/espacepolitique/4719</u>.
- 69. "80 ans de présence aérienne à Djibouti;" "Les forces françaises stationnées à Djibouti," French Ministry of Defense, accessed December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/operations/prepositionnees/forces-de-presence/djibouti/dossier/les-forces-francaises-stationnees-a-djibouti</u>.
- 70. Interviews and email communication, Western officials, December 2018.
- Nobuhiro Kubo, "Japan to expand Djibouti military base to counter Chinese influence," Reuters, October 13, 2016, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-military-djibouti-idUSKCN12D0C4</u>.
- 72. "Japan to expand Djibouti base despite decline in piracy," DW, November 19, 2018, https://www.dw.com/en/japan-to-expand-djibouti-base-despite-decline-in-piracy/a-46356825.
- 73. Shinichi Fujiwara, "Japan to expand SDF base in Djibouti in part to counter China," The Asahi Shimbun, November 15, 2018, <u>http://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/AJ201811150063.html</u>.
- 74. "Japan eyes first overseas SDF long-term base in Djibouti," China daily, January 20, 2015, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2015-01/20/content_19353950.htm.
- 75. Kubo, "Japan to expand Djibouti military base to counter Chinese influence."
- 76. "Japan to expand Djibouti base despite decline in piracy," DW, November 19, 2018, https://www.dw.com/en/japan-to-expand-djibouti-base-despite-decline-in-piracy/a-46356825.
- 77. Kubo, "Japan to expand Djibouti military base to counter Chinese influence.
- 78. Interviews, regional diplomats, December 2018. Franz-Stefan Gady, "India, Japan Mull Allowing Their Armed Forces to Use Each Other's Military Bases," The Diplomat, October 18, 2018, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/10/india-japan-mull-allowing-their-armed-forces-to-use-each-others-militarybases/</u>.
- 79. "Djibouti: The Casablanca of a new Cold War," Pars Today, December 7, 2018, http://parstoday.com/en/radio/world-i96883-djibouti_the_casablanca_of_a_new_cold_war.
- 80. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's remarks and responses to media questions at a joint news conference following talks with Foreign Minister of Eritrea

Osman Saleh, Sochi, August 31, 2018," August 31, 2018, <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/3334517</u>.

- Interview, regional diplomat, December 2018. "Qatar government launches construction of Hobyo Port", Somalitimes, December 14, 2018, <u>https://www.somalitimes.co.uk/qatar-government-launches-construction-of-hobyo-port/</u>. Somalia Live Update, Twitter posts, 14 December 2018, <u>https://twitter.com/HassanIstiila/status/1073522249754382337</u>
- 82. "Yemen's Aden port to cancel DP World deal -official", Reuters, August 26, 2012, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/yemen-port-dpworld/yemens-aden-port-to-cancel-dp-world-deal-official-idUSL5E8JQ2ZX20120826</u>.
- 83. "DP World to support Yemen trade efforts", The National Business, October 15, 2015, https://www.thenational.ae/business/dp-world-to-support-yemen-trade-efforts-1.71389.